# The Empire of Fear

Zia Mian

Whatever they fear from you, you'll be threatened with. —Seneca (Roman philosopher and statesman, 4 BCE–65 CE)

In late February 2001, a year after President George W. Bush took office, his secretary of state, Colin Powell, spoke on the subject of Iraq and its military capabilities. Ten years had passed since the 1991 Gulf War, a decade marked by international inspections aimed at finding and destroying Iraq's weapons of mass destruction and missile programs, stringent sanctions that restricted its access to basic military equipment, as well as denying many vital civilian goods and so causing countless deaths and enormous suffering among Iraq's people. Powell explained that the US believed Saddam Hussein's regime "has not developed any significant capability with respect to weapons of mass destruction," and that Iraq's leader was even "unable to project conventional power against his neighbors."1

Powell was not alone in the assessment that there was no military danger from Iraq to its neighbors, or to the United States. In late summer of that year, National Security Adviser Condoleezza Rice told CNN: "Let's remember that his [Saddam's] country is divided, in effect. He does not control the northern part of his country. We are able to keep his arms from him. His military forces have not been rebuilt."2 Few would have disputed this judgment. But over the next two years, the Bush administration was able to convince many Americans that a desperate and broken Iraq was an imminent and mortal threat that could only be confronted by war.

In this chapter, we look at how the fear of weapons of mass destruction (WMDs) was used by the Bush administration to organize public support for its war on Iraq in 2003. We trace the sources for this policy toward Iraq and the pressure for a more militarized US foreign policy and the role played by key figures in the Bush administration who belonged to a hard-line conservative group calling itself the Project for a New American Century (PNAC).

The media played a central role in the creation of public opinion in favor of a war on Iraq. We look to see what public understanding and misunderstanding of basic issues connected to the war against Iraq reveals about the media, and especially how misperceptions about the war are linked to watching television channels like Fox and CNN.

The nuclear fears that moved the Bush administration and that it used to build public support for its war are widely shared, run deep, and have a long history. We look briefly at the way these have been expressed in American culture and have mobilized an antinuclear movement for the six decades since the atomic bomb was first invented and used by the United States to destroy the Japanese cities of Hiroshima and Nagasaki. Iraq was not the only instance of desperate US efforts to prevent another country from acquiring nuclear weapons. These efforts are as old as the bomb itself. We trace this history and then look at the case of Iran, the newest arena for US efforts to police the proliferation of nuclear weapons capabilities. President Bush has said the acquisition of nuclear weapons by Iran would be "intolerable," and many hear echoes of the rhetoric used against Iraq before the war in 2003. At the same time, the threat of the use of nuclear weapons has become more serious as terrorist groups like al-Qaeda may now be seeking nuclear weapons.

A broader assessment of US policy on nuclear weapons makes clear there is much more at stake than an effort simply to reduce and end the threat of nuclear weapons. The determination of the US leadership to keep and modernize American nuclear weapons, to allow chosen allies and friends to retain and develop these weapons, and to use sanctions and military force to prevent some states from even trying to acquire knowledge about these weapons is at the heart of American policy. We look in particular at the way the United States has been aiding the development of nuclear capability in India and Israel.

We conclude by reflecting on the demands for the elimination of nuclear weapons and the kind of politics this might require.

#### How the White House Set Out to "Educate the Public"

According to Richard Clarke, then national coordinator for counterterrorism, at a cabinet meeting the day after the 9/11 attacks on the United States, Defense Secretary Donald Rumsfeld talked about "getting Iraq," arguing that there were "no decent targets for bombing in Afghanistan" and proposed "we should consider bombing Iraq instead." This suggestion was not rejected by President Bush, who "noted that what we needed to do with Iraq was to change the government, not just hit it with more cruise missiles."3 The early positions within the government were described by a senior Bush administration official in an interview:

Before September 11th, there wasn't a consensus Administration view about Iraq... There were those who preferred regime change, and they were largely residing in the Pentagon, and probably in the Vice-president's office... Then, in the immediate aftermath of the eleventh, not that much changed... Some initial attempts by [Deputy Secretary of Defense] Wolfowitz and others to draw Iraq in never went anywhere, because the link between Iraq and September 11th was, as far as we knew, nebulous at most—nonexistent, for all intents and purposes.4

President Bush's speechwriters were asked at the end of 2001 to make a case for war against Iraq to be included in the forthcoming State of the Union Address.5 In the January 2002 speech, Bush declared that the US confronted an "axis of evil," naming North Korea, Iran, and Iraq. North Korea and Iran received one sentence each in the speech; the real focus was Iraq.6 The problem, President Bush declared, was that "Iraq continues to flaunt its hostility toward America and to support terror. The Iraqi regime has plotted to develop anthrax, and nerve gas, and nuclear weapons for over a decade."7 He went on to say, "By seeking weapons of mass destruction, these regimes pose a grave and growing danger. They could provide these arms to terrorists, giving them the means to match their hatred. They could attack our allies or attempt to blackmail the United States." These arguments were to be repeated over the next year with ever greater force and detail.

Vice President Dick Cheney returned from the Middle East and on March 24, 2002, appeared on three major Sunday public affairs television programs, bearing similar messages on each. On CNN's Late Edition he offered the following comment on Saddam: "This is a man of great evil, as the president said. And he is actively pursuing nuclear weapons at this time." On NBC's *Meet the Press* he said, "[T]here's good reason to believe that he continues to aggressively pursue the development of a nuclear weapon. Now will he have one in a year, five years? I can't be that precise." And on CBS's *Face the Nation*: "The notion of a Saddam Hussein with his great oil wealth, with his inventory that he already has of biological and chemical weapons, that he might actually acquire a nuclear weapon is, I think, a frightening proposition for anybody who thinks about it."8

A few months later, speaking at the United States Military Academy at West Point, President Bush made a more general point that revealed the real fears of the United States:

When the spread of chemical and biological and nuclear weapons, along with ballistic missile technology—when that occurs, even weak states and small groups could attain a catastrophic power to strike great nations. Our enemies have declared this very intention, and have been caught seeking these terrible weapons. They want the capability to blackmail us, or to harm us, or to harm our friends.9

The reason why proliferation must be prevented, for President Bush and leaders before him, is that "even weak states and small groups could attain a catastrophic power to strike great nations." Left unsaid here, of course, is that some "great nations," most notably the United States, have long had the "catastrophic power" to destroy weak nations, and the goal is to keep it that way.

The fear that the spread of WMDs and especially nuclear weapons might allow "weak states" to counter the ambitions and interests of "great nations" is almost as old as the atomic bomb. President's Bush words echo an argument advanced 50 years ago in one of the earliest studies about how coming of the atomic bomb might affect international relations. It was argued that the atomic weapons were a grave danger to the United States not just because "regular rivals on the same level" might acquire these "absolute weapons" (as the Soviet Union and Britain had already done by then) but that "possibly some of the nations lower down in the power scale might get hold of atomic weapons and change the whole relationship of great and small states."10 To prevent this has been an important goal of US policy, and that of the other nuclear weapons states as each has developed its weapons.

In late July 2002, Sir Richard Dearlove, head of MI6, the British Secret Service, upon returning home from Washington explained at a meeting of British Prime Minister Tony Blair and his top advisers, that the Bush administration had decided to attack Iraq and

"military action was now seen as inevitable." In what has come to be known as the Downing Street memo, Dearlove explained that "Bush wanted to remove Saddam through military action, justified by the conjunction of terrorism and WMD." He continued: "the intelligence and facts were being fixed around the policy."11

This plan was to unfold over the next several months, with leaders in the US and UK emphasizing what Dearlove called a "conjunction of terrorism and WMD threat" from Iraq. Britain joined the US drive to war despite the recognition at that meeting by the British Foreign Secretary Jack Straw that "the case was thin. Saddam was not threatening his neighbors, and his WMD capability was less than that of Libya, North Korea or Iran." This reflected the assessment by the British Foreign Office in early 2002 that there was no hard evidence that Iraq had stockpiles of weapons of mass destruction.

To coordinate the case for war in the United States, in August 2002, White House Chief of Staff Andrew Card set up the White House Iraq Group; the members included Karl Rove (senior political advisor to Bush), Condoleezza Rice and her deputy (now National Security Adviser) Stephen Hadley, Lewis Libby (chief of staff to Dick Cheney), and communications strategist Karen Hughes, among others. Its mission was to organize US strategy on Iraq, and according to one participant to "educate the public" about the danger posed by the Saddam Hussein regime.12

This group of key officials planned the speeches on Iraq by the administration and the reports and papers laying out policy. The focus was to be the threat of WMDs. How this came about was explained later by Deputy Secretary of Defense Paul Wolfowitz when he revealed that "The truth is that for reasons that have a lot to do with the US government bureaucracy we settled on the one issue that everyone could agree on which was weapons of mass destruction as the core reason."13

The first major speech was on August 26, 2002, by Vice-President Cheney, to a conference of the US military veterans: "There is no doubt that Saddam Hussein now has weapons of mass destruction. There is no doubt he is amassing them to use against our friends, against our allies, and against us." It was a question of when, not if, such an attack would come, Cheney seemed to say as he summoned up the vision of the Japanese attack on the US fleet at Pearl Harbor, claiming "Only then did we recognize the magnitude of the danger to our country." Now, he argued, "time is not on our side. Deliverable weapons of mass destruction in the hands of a terror network, or a murderous dictator, or the two working together, constitutes as grave a threat as can be imagined."14

On September 8, 2002, the *New York Times* ran a story under the headline "US Says Hussein Intensifies Quest for A-Bomb Parts":

More than a decade after Saddam Hussein agreed to give up weapons of mass destruction, Iraq has stepped up its quest for nuclear weapons and has embarked on a world wide hunt for materials to make an atomic bomb, Bush administration officials said.15

The report went on that "hardliners" in the administration were afraid that "the first sign of a 'smoking gun' ... may be a mushroom cloud."

The hardliners went on major news and current affairs television programs that day and conjured up what is perhaps the most fearful image of our times, the mushroom cloud produced by an exploding atomic bomb. Condoleezza Rice argued on CNN that "We do know that he [Saddam Hussein] is actively pursuing a nuclear weapon... there will always be some uncertainty about how quickly he can acquire nuclear weapons. But we don't want the smoking gun to be a mushroom cloud."16 On CBS, Defense Secretary Donald Rumsfeld explicitly linked Iraq, terrorism, weapons of mass destruction, and 9/11, arguing that

Iraq is a terrorist state on the terrorist list. It is a—a state that is developing and has developed and possessed and, in fact, used weapons of mass destruction already... If you go back to September 11th, we lost 3,000 innocent men, women and children. Well, if—if you think that's a problem, imagine— imagine a September 11th with weapons of mass destruction.17

In early October 2002, the same images and language were deployed by President Bush. In a nationally televised speech from Cincinnati, Ohio, President Bush claiming that "America must not ignore the threat gathering against us... we cannot wait for the final proof—the smoking gun—that could come in the form of a mushroom cloud."18

This view was propounded not just in interviews and speeches on major television stations by leading figures; it also figured large in official policy documents. In September 2002, the National Security Strategy (NSS) of the United States was released. It announced that "We must be prepared to stop rogue states and their terrorist clients before they are able to threaten or use weapons of mass destruction against the United States and our allies and friends."19 The message of threat and pre-emption before the threat was realized was repeated again and again; the report claiming that "We must deter and defend against the threat before it is unleashed" and "We cannot let our enemies strike first."

American public opinion responded to this determined effort to portray an imminent nuclear threat from Iraq to the United States. A poll in late September 2002 found that 80 percent of Americans thought Iraq already had the capability to use weapons of mass destruction against US targets.20

There was some dissent from within government but it failed to make the major media. An October 2002 report based on extensive interviews with officials claimed

a growing number of military officers, intelligence professionals and diplomats ... have deep misgivings about the administration's double-time march toward war [and] charge that administration hawks have exaggerated evidence of the threat that Iraqi leader Saddam Hussein poses—including distorting his links to the al-Qaeda terrorist network—have overstated the amount of international support for attacking Iraq and have downplayed the potential repercussions of a new war in the Middle East.21

These officials were categorical that "the US government has no dramatic new knowledge about the Iraqi leader that justifies Bush's urgent call to arms." They took issue in particular statements by President Bush, Vice President Cheney, Secretary of Defense Rumsfeld, and National Security Advisor Rice.

This assessment was subsequently confirmed publicly by Paul Pillar, the US National Intelligence Officer for the Middle East from 2000–2005, the person responsible for coordinating US intelligence assessments on Iraq. In 2006, he observed that "intelligence was misused publicly to justify decisions already made" by the Bush administration. Pillar has described the claims by senior officials and the administration as being "at odds" with the intelligence community's judgments. He revealed in particular that "the greatest discrepancy between the administration's public statements and the intelligence community's judgments concerned … the relationship between Saddam and al-Qaeda," and was categorical that "the intelligence community never offered analysis that supported the notion of an alliance between Saddam and al-Qaeda."22According to Pillar:

Well before March 2003, intelligence analysts and their managers knew that the United States was heading for war with Iraq. It was clear that the Bush administration would frown on or ignore analysis that called into question a decision to go to war and welcome analysis that supported such a decision.23

Tyler Drumhellar, a senior CIA officer, has confirmed and added to Pillar's account. He has revealed that in September 2002, CIA chief George Tenet told President Bush and Vice President Cheney that they had good reason to believe Iraq had no ongoing rogram for weapons of mass destruction. The source for this information was the foreign minister of Iraq, a paid CIA agent. Three days later, according to Drumhellar, the White House told the CIA that "this isn't about intel[ligence] anymore. This is about regime change."24

As Pillar makes clear, the intelligence community chose to bend with the wind.25 It did not take a stand against the Bush administration's pressure, or ensure that Congress and the public understood what was happening. No senior intelligence official chose to follow the example set 35 years by Daniel Ellsberg, who revealed the Pentagon Papers showing that successive US officials had been lying in public about US policy in Vietnam. This disclosure helped end the Vietnam War. If they had been made public, the intelligence assessments on Iraq could have allowed for a more informed public debate about the Bush admini-stration's claims about WMDs in Iraq and its policy of choosing war.

On October 11, Congress passed a resolution that cited

Iraq's demonstrated capability and willingness to use weapons of mass destruction, the risk that the current Iraqi regime will either employ those weapons to launch a surprise attack against the United States or its armed forces or provide them to international terrorists who would do so

and authorized President Bush to "use the armed forces of the United States as he determines to be necessary ... to defend the national security of the United States against the continuing threat posed by Iraq."26

In his State of the Union speech in January 2003, President Bush summoned the same fears:

Evidence from intelligence sources, secret communications, and statements by people now in custody reveal that Saddam Hussein aids and protects terrorists, including members of Al-Qaeda. Secretly, and without fingerprints, he could provide one of his hidden weapons to terrorists, or help them develop their own. Before September the 11th, many in the world believed that Saddam Hussein could be contained. But chemical agents, lethal viruses and shadowy terrorist networks are not easily contained. Imagine those 19 hijackers with other weapons and other plans—this time armed by Saddam Hussein. It would take one vial, one canister, one crate slipped into this country to bring a day of horror like none we have ever known.27

Lest anyone doubt that Saddam Hussein was capable of using weapons of mass destruction, President Bush recalled that "The dictator who is assembling the world's most dangerous weapons has already used them on whole villages—leaving thousands of his own citizens dead, blind, or disfigured."28

Iraq's use of chemical weapons against Iran in the Iran–Iraq War, and against Iraqi Kurds in the late 1980s, was a recurring argument used by President Bush and other policymakers in their drive to scare people into a war. They did not mention, of course, the US–Iraq relationship at the time these weapons were being used. A *Washington Post* investigation revealed that during the 1980s "the administrations of Ronald Reagan and George H.W. Bush authorized the sale to Iraq of numerous items that had both military

and civilian applications, including poisonous chemicals and deadly biological viruses, such as anthrax and bubonic plague."29

They did not explain (nor were asked to explain) why when Iraq had been making "almost daily use" of chemical weapons against Iran, the United States, according to a National Security Council official, "actively supported the Iraqi war effort," with billions of dollars and "by providing military intelligence and advice to the Iraqis."30 As the *New York Times* reported,

American military officers said President Reagan, Vice President George Bush and senior national security aides never withdrew their support for the highly classified program in which more than 60 officers of the Defense Intelligence Agency were secretly providing detailed information on Iranian deployments, tactical planning for battles, plans for air strikes and bombdamage assessments for Iraq

while at the same time "the C.I.A. provided Iraq with satellite photography of the war front."31 Similarly, Iraq's use of chemical weapons against the Kurds, most notoriously in 1988 against the town of Halabjah, was met with increased US military assistance.

On January 31, 2003, President Bush met with British Prime Minister Tony Blair and according to an official memo of the meeting, Bush explained that "the military campaign was now penciled in for March 10. This was when the bombing would start."32 Bush also discussed with Blair ways of provoking a confrontation with Iraq; the memo records President Bush suggesting "flying U2 reconnaissance aircraft with fighter cover over Iraq, painted in UN colors" and then "if Saddam fired on them, he would be in breach." The memo notes that Bush also proposed bringing out a defector who could talk about Iraq's weapons of mass destruction, and even raised the possibility of assassinating Saddam Hussein.

The decision to go to war was kept secret as the US and UK sought and failed to get UN Security Council support for an attack on Iraq. The process of educating the public about the threat from WMDs, and especially nuclear weapons, from Iraq and the need to pre-empt any possible threat continued. It culminated in Bush's March 17, 2003 address to the nation announcing the war on Iraq. He said:

the Iraq regime continues to possess and conceal some of the most lethal weapons ever devised... it has aided, trained and harbored terrorists, including operatives of al-Qaeda...using chemical, biological or, one day, nuclear weapons, obtained with the help of Iraq, the terrorists could fulfill their stated ambitions and kill thousands or hundreds of thousands of innocent people in our country, or any other... With these capabilities, Saddam Hussein and his terrorist allies could choose the moment of deadly conflict when they are strongest. We choose to meet that threat now, where it arises, before it can appear suddenly in our skies and cities.33

The United States brought war to Iraq. Despite the certainties displayed by President Bush, a year of direct US occupation and the efforts of 1,400 experts from the Department of Defense, the Department of Energy, national weapons laboratories, and intelligence agencies turned up no weapons of mass destruction.34

Subsequent investigative reporting by the Washington Post found

a pattern in which President Bush, Vice President Cheney and their subordinates—in public and behind the scenes—made allegations depicting Iraq's nuclear weapons program as more active, more certain and more imminent in its threat than the data they had would support.

There was also the sin of omission, according to the Post: "on occasion administration advocates withheld evidence that did not conform to their views."35

# Whose Idea Was It Anyway?

The Bush strategy on Iraq did not have its origins in 2001. It was based on ideas and arguments about Iraq and nuclear weapons that had been developed and promoted for several years in the late 1990s by a group calling itself the Project for a New American Century (PNAC). Founded in 1997, this network of conservative politicians, academics, and policy brokers involved people who were to become central figures in the Bush administration—there is Vice President Dick Cheney, Defense Secretary Donald

Rumsfeld, Lewis Libby, Paul Wolfowitz (now president of the World Bank), Zalmay Khalilzad (Afghanistan ambassador, now appointed Iraq ambassador), and also Jeb Bush.36

A major initiative of this group was to change the US policy that had been in place since the end of the 1991 Gulf War and relied on sanctions and inspections to discover and destroy Iraq's weapons of mass destruction programs. They laid out their thinking in a letter to President Clinton in January 1998. In this letter, they argued that "current American policy toward Iraq is not succeeding" in controlling the threat from Saddam Hussein's weapons of mass destruction. In their judgment such failure could have disastrous consequences for the United States:

If Saddam does acquire the capability to deliver weapons of mass destruction, as he is almost certain to do if we continue along the present course, the safety of American troops in the region, of our friends and allies like Israel and the moderate Arab states, and a significant portion of the world's supply of oil will all be put at hazard.

PNAC proposed to Clinton:

The only acceptable strategy is one that eliminates the possibility that Iraq will be able to use or threaten to use weapons of mass destruction. In the near term, this means a willingness to undertake military action as diplomacy is clearly failing. In the long term, it means removing Saddam Hussein and his regime from power. That now needs to become the aim of American foreign policy.

As described earlier, as soon as members of PNAC such as Rumsfeld, a signatory to the letter, came into office and found an opportunity, they sought to put this strategy into effect. The war on Iraq, and the importance given to WMDs as the justification of that war, was a direct result of their efforts.

There is more to PNAC, however, than the war on Iraq. The PNAC name and statement of principles is clearly meant to echo the ideas set out by Henry Luce in his famous 1941 essay "The American Century" in *Life* magazine. In their founding statement PNAC focused on the shared concern of its members that "American foreign and defense policy is adrift." Their purpose was clear: "We aim to make the case and rally support for American global leadership."37

In particular, PNAC worried that the United States after the Cold War may not have what they describe as the "resolve to shape a new century favorable to American principles and interests." They lamented in particular the unwillingness of Americans "to embrace the cause of American leadership." What was needed for such leadership was "a military that is strong and ready to meet both present and future challenges; a foreign policy that boldly and purposefully promotes American principles abroad; and national leadership that accepts the United States' global responsibilities."

PNAC is by no means alone in this view. It simple brings together some of the most prominent and influential proponents of it. Many others support an imperial role for the

United States and are frustrated by the unwillingness of many Americans to take up their responsibility. For instance, the historian Niall Ferguson in his book *The Colossus: The Rise and Fall of the American Empire* laments the fact that "the United States has acquired an empire, but Americans themselves lack the imperial state of mind."38 There is, he says somewhat sadly, among Americans "the absence of a will to power."

Americans leaders who seek a more willing national embrace of the imperial role have struggled long and hard to find something to stand in for the missing "will to power." The problem, as Eqbal Ahmad pointed out, was that "imperialism has not been a good word in American political culture. People do not identify with it."39 He explained the options open to US decision-makers to create an "imperial state of mind," noting that "To become palatable, [empire] has to draw on citizens' anxieties and their sense of mission." Ahmad recalls the advice of Senator Arthur Vandenburg to President Harry S. Truman, who was trying to increase military spending and preparedness in the late 1940s as part of a policy to strengthen US power and confront the Soviet Union. Vandenberg told President Truman that to create American public support for the Cold War, "You've got to scare the hell out of them."

US politics through the Cold War bears witness that this advice was often followed. Crisis has followed crisis, seemingly inexorably, with the United States facing missile gaps and bomber gaps, a "red menace," and a "yellow peril," to name only a few fears. A pattern has become obvious. As Richard Barnett observed in the early 1970s, "in mustering public support for national security policy, national security managers find it necessary alternately to frighten, flatter, excite, or calm the American people." American national security managers, Barnett suggested, "have developed the theater of crisis into a high art."40

#### The World As We Know It

There is no doubt that the Bush administration was successful in mobilizing public fears over weapons of mass destruction, especially nuclear weapons, and the possibility of nuclear terrorism, in its effort to generate support for its war on Iraq. It is important to understand the scale of this success and the role of the media in shaping the acceptance of these messages.

The Program on International Policy Attitudes (PIPA) conducted public opinion polls through much of 2003 to look at public understanding of the issues associated with the buildup and start of the US war in Iraq.41 In January, it found that a majority of Americans (68 percent) believed that Iraq played an important role in the attacks of 9/11 and some (13 percent) even thought there was "conclusive evidence" of this. A subsequent study found that about 20 percent of Americans believed Iraq to have been directly involved in 9/11, and a majority (65 percent) thought Iraq had given some kind of support to al-Qaeda in its attack or was somehow linked. Polling after the war had started and the United States had occupied Iraq found that about half of Americans thought the US had actually discovered proof in Iraq that the Saddam Hussein government had been linked with al-Qaeda.

The polls also found about a third of Americans believed that WMDs had been found in Iraq (even though none had). About a fifth actually believed that Iraq had used them in the war. Despite the large protests around the world against the US war, and the failure of the Bush administration to win international support, almost a third of Americans believed that a majority of people in the world were in favor of the US war with Iraq.

PIPA polling showed that about 60 percent of Americans had at least one of these three basic misperceptions about the Iraq war, namely that Iraq had been linked to al-Qaeda and 9/11, that weapons of mass destruction had been found, and that the world supported the American war. Only 30 percent of Americans had none of these misperceptions.

To study the origin of these misperceptions, PIPA used polling in June, July, and August–September 2003 to try to examine whether people's opinions on these issues were connected to their choice of media for getting news. The results are stunning. Among Fox television viewers, 80 percent had one of these misperceptions of the Iraq war. In sharp contrast, only about 20 percent of people who got their news from National Public Radio and PBS television had the same mistaken views. People who relied on print media were only somewhat better informed than their counterparts who watched only television: 47 percent still had one of the three basic misperceptions.

These misconceptions about what actually went on in Iraq are reflecting something more complex than just where Americans get their news. The misunderstandings about the real situation are not connected to party political affiliation or identity. The most important correlation was whether people support the president or not. It is the single largest factor that captures these misconceptions—68 percent of people who said they supported President Bush thought the US had actually found evidence that Saddam worked with al-Qaeda and a third of them thought the US had found evidence of weapons of mass destruction.

The underlying phenomena shaping public opinion seems to be the measure of trust in and support for the president. The misperceptions of those who support the president increase with exposure to the news. Among those who are opposed to him, misperceptions fall with the more news they get, regardless of the source. The media, in short, seem only to strengthen a prior willingness to trust or be skeptical of President Bush.

Polling data also reveals a profound public ignorance about nuclear weapons, despite the seemingly endless coverage given in recent years to the nuclear threat from Iraq and from possible nuclear terrorism. A 2004 PIPA poll found considerable ignorance about global nuclear geography. Large majorities of the public know Russia and China have nuclear weapons. But the list of perceived nuclear armed states then moves to North Korea (74 percent) and Pakistan (59 percent). More Americans mistakenly think Iran has nuclear weapons (55 percent) than know that Britain has them (52 percent), or are aware that India (51 percent), Israel (48 percent) and France (38 percent) actually have these weapons. The polls also show that over 40 percent of Americans believe Japan and Germany have nuclear weapons. Also, most Americans have little idea of the size and character of the US nuclear arsenal. When asked "How many nuclear weapons do you think the US has in the US, or on submarines, that are ready to be used on short notice," more than half offered an estimate of 200 weapons or less. In fact, the United States has about 6,000 nuclear warheads, with some 2,000 on high alert. Once again, it should be noted that when asked how many nuclear weapons the United States should have, the median answer was 100, half the number of weapons that people thought the US actually had.

This 2004 poll found that almost 60 percent of Americans did not know that a commitment to disarmament was part of the 1970 Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty.42 Yet over 80 percent thought eliminating nuclear weapons was a good idea and almost 90 percent said the US should "do more to work with the other nuclear powers toward eliminating their nuclear weapons." A 2005 Pew Survey found that 70 percent of the public supports signing an international treaty to reduce and eliminate all nuclear weapons, including those of the United States.43

# **Nuclear Fears**

Nuclear fears run deep in the United States. These fears are as old as the bomb itself and have been fed both by the government and nuclear complex that has sought to garner support for a large and ever more capable nuclear arsenal supposedly to defend against the nuclear weapons of others, and those who would oppose the bomb in all its aspects. This is what makes nuclear fear a powerful force if it can be mobilized.

The American nuclear weapons program was created in World War II out of the fear that Germany under the Nazis might be able to build an atomic bomb. The program was a secret until the first bombs were used to destroy Hiroshima and Nagasaki. The support for this action was overwhelming; according to opinion polls in 1945, over 80 percent of Americans supported the bombings.44

The fearful nature of nature weapons, with one bomb able to destroy an entire city, was suddenly evident to all. There were many articles and essays written against the bomb by prominent public figures, political activists, scientists, writers, poets, and theologians, and many letters to the editor by ordinary people.45 They saw the terrible logic that was being unleashed on the world. A. J. Muste, the great pacifist activist, wrote of the bomb having created a "logic of atrocity," and asked

what can we say to any nation which may launch atomic bombs ... against us under the conditions of frightful, unbearable tension which will presently exist in the world unless the threat of atomic war is extinguished. How can we possibly persuade anyone else or ourselves that if we have atomic bombs at all we shall not use them if we deem it expedient? There is not the slightest guarantee even that we shall not launch bombs first, take the offensive, if a sharp international crisis develops.46

A year after the atomic bombing of Japan, President Truman threatened the Soviet Union (which had been a US ally during World War II and did not have nuclear weapons) with nuclear attack if it did not withdraw its troops from Iran. The US adopted and continues to maintain today a declared policy of being prepared to use nuclear weapons first in a conflict. The US has also made clear repeatedly that it would use nuclear weapons even against countries that do not have them. Writing in 1981, Daniel Ellsberg, who worked on US nuclear war planning in the early 1960s, observed that

every president from Truman to Reagan, with the possible exception of Ford, has felt compelled to consider or direct serious preparations for possible imminent U.S. initiation of tactical or strategic nuclear warfare, in the midst of an ongoing, intense non-nuclear conflict or crisis.47

American presidents since then have been no different: President G. H. W. Bush threatened Iraq with nuclear weapons in the 1991 Gulf War, President Clinton threatened North Korea, and President George Bush threatened Iraq and recently Iran.

There were other powerful early responses to the uses of the atomic bomb. Most notably, the *New Yorker* gave over its entire issue in August 1946 to John Hersey's essay *Hiroshima*, the story of half a dozen survivors of the atomic bombing of the Japanese city. It was read out over the radio in four installments and published as a book that became a bestseller and was reprinted over and over again. But as the historian of the anti-nuclear movement Lawrence Wittner notes "it did not change the minds of most Americans about the bombing. Instead, it reinforced the pre-dominant emotions about nuclear weapons that had already become widespread among Americans: awe and, especially, fear."48

These efforts to alert people to the terrible consequences of the coming of the atomic bomb galvanized an enduring anti-nuclear movement.49 In the aftermath of Hiroshima, the anti-nuclear movement focused on the threat and consequences of nuclear war. Scientists and physicians played a prominent role in explaining the terrible effects of a nuclear explosion, the blast, the heat, the radiation, and the nuclear fallout. They brought the death and destruction home by mapping Hiroshima onto each city and explaining that there was no defense. The anti-nuclear movement created for the public the image of "the world as Hiroshima."50 The purpose seems to have been, in physicist Eugene Rabinowitch's phrase, "scaring men into rationality."51

Journalism, literature, cinema, and television all found abundant material in the powerful images and ideas associated with nuclear weapons.52 But the most powerful medium was probably the visual. The mushroom cloud became an iconic symbol of the nuclear age. *Hiroshima/Nagasaki, August 1945*, the 1970 documentary that was the first to use film actually taken by Japanese cameramen at the time of the bombing was shown on the 25th anniversary of the bombing and attracted one of the largest audiences ever for American public television and had a real impact on people's thinking.53 But the film that may have shaped how most Americans imagine the effect of nuclear weapons was *The Day After*. Broadcast on Sunday, November 20, 1983, it showed the effects of a nuclear attack on the city of Lawrence, Kansas. The film ends with a stark reminder to viewers that "The catastrophic events you have witnessed are, in all likelihood, less severe than the destruction that would actually occur in the event of a

full nuclear strike against the United States." The film was apparently watched by half the adult population of the United States.54

Many other films about a possible nuclear attack followed. After the end of the Cold War, the focus shifted from a nuclear war between the United States and Soviet Union to the threat of nuclear terrorism, with Hollywood films such as *Broken Arrow* (1996), *The Peacemaker* (1997), and *The Sum of all Fears* (2002). It has become a common theme on popular television shows, most notably Fox's action series, 24. The 2002 series centered on a plot by a terrorist group to set off a nuclear weapon in Los Angeles; subsequent seasons have dealt with terrorists seeking to use chemical, biological, and nuclear weapons. The *New York Times* called it "one of the best series on television."55 In 2005, the show had an average viewing audience of 12.1 million, with peak audiences of over 15 million, and DVD sales of earlier series have apparently been in the millions.56

Like so much of the discussion and writing, *The Day After* and other movies before and since have focused on the threat and the effects of a nuclear attack on the United States. Inevitably, they require the viewers to identify with those in the film as possible victims of a nuclear attack who must seek to survive. It is a perspective that politicians can use to call for public support of all possible means to defend America from the nuclear threat.

# **Controlling the Bomb**

The bomb is not just about fear. It is also about the power to create fear. In the six decades it has been a nuclear weapon state, the United States has created a vast, diverse, and massively destructive nuclear arsenal and made detailed plans to use these weapons, while also seeking to restrict the spread of nuclear weapons to other states.

Once the bomb had been built and used to destroy the Japanese cities of Hiroshima and Nagasaki, it came to be seen by US leaders as a profound new instrument of national power. On being told of the destruction of Hiroshima by the atom bomb, President Harry Truman called it "the greatest thing in history."57 After the war, it was seen as the "winning weapon" by the United States and soon afterward by some other states.58 Nuclear weapons have since then come to define for most people the subsequent phase of world history and to be seen as the iconic WMD.

Recognizing the power of the bomb, the United States sought from early on to restrict other states from gaining access to nuclear weapons. Even before the bomb was finished, General Leslie Groves, who was in charge of the Manhattan Project, proposed that the United States try to acquire total control of all the known uranium supplies in the world and so stop any other state from having access to the raw material from which nuclear weapons can be produced.59 But it was clear even then that uranium reserves were far too common around the world for the US to be able to control all of them.

Recognizing that its monopoly would not last, the United States turned to the newly created United Nations to try to exercise international control over the spread of atomic weapons. On January 24, 1946, in the very first General Assembly resolution, the

United Nations called for the elimination of nuclear weapons and of all other weapons of mass destruction.

The US soon proposed a plan for disarmament. It called for all other states to commit never to make nuclear weapons and to open all their nuclear facilities to inspections; once this system was established the United States would give up its own weapons. This poorly cloaked effort to preserve a US monopoly for as long as possible while trying to ensure no other state would or could build them came to naught.

The US fear of other states gaining nuclear weapons was great and there were calls for unprecedented measures, including pre-emptive war. A 1946 report for the US Joints Chiefs of Staff argued that

Traditionally, the policy of the United States is one of non-aggression and, as a result, in the past we have awaited attack before employing military force. Because such forbearance in the future will court catastrophe, if not national annihilation, it is necessary that, while adhering in the future to our historic policy of non-aggression, we revise past definitions of what constitutes aggression calling for military action.60

The report went on to suggest that future war planning should be based on the recognition that

the processing and stockpiling of fissionable material in a certain quantity by a certain nation at a certain time may not constitute an aggressive act (incipient attack) while the same acts by another nation at another time may, upon their discovery, call for swift action in the national defense.61

In short, the development of nuclear capabilities in another country under some circumstances should be sufficient grounds for preemptive attack by the United States. To this end, the United States needed "first, protection against surprise and, second, the ability to attack with overwhelming force before an enemy can strike a significant blow."

The report was explicit about what was required; it called for legislation from the US Congress that would "make it the duty of the President of the United States, as Commander in Chief of its Armed Forces after consultation with the Cabinet, to order atomic bomb retaliation when such retaliation is necessary to prevent or frustrate an atomic weapon attack upon us." In other words, the United States should be required by law to launch a nuclear attack as part of a preventive war strategy.

The obvious concern was the Soviet Union. There was a debate in the US in 1947 about whether to attack the Soviet Union with nuclear weapons, both to check its rise and to stop it acquiring its own nuclear forces. Threats were made but never carried out, and then in 1949 the Soviet Union tested its own nuclear weapons. The age of mutually assured destruction was born.

By the early 1960s, the US and USSR had been joined as nuclear armed states by Britain and France, but both were allies and elicited no concern from the United States.

In fact they received some US support. Things changed when it seemed that China might soon be ready to test nuclear weapons. Once again, thoughts turned to war as an option to prevent a state acquiring nuclear weapons. In April 1963, the US Joint Chiefs of Staff developed plans for conventional air attacks and a tactical nuclear attack on Chinese nuclear weapons facilities, and there was a similar report from the State Department in 1964.62 Other options proposed were sanctions, infiltration, subversion and sabotage, and invasion. None of these plans were put into effect and in 1964 China tested nuclear weapons for the first time.

In 1968, the US and the Soviets agreed on a Nuclear Non-proliferation Treaty (NPT). Peter Clausen, a historian of the NPT, has noted that for the US the timing of this initiative was linked to its pursuit of its interventionist policies and global interests:

[I]t was no accident that the period of the treaty negotiations corresponded to the high water mark of America's postwar global activism... the spread of nuclear weapons in a region of vital interest to the United States could increase the risks of containment and threaten American access to the region.63

This is not to say that the use of force was to be abandoned. In 1970, the year the NPT entered into force, Harold Agnew, director of Los Alamos National Laboratory, suggested that "if people would prepare the right spectrum of tactical weapons, we might be able to knock off this sort of foolishness we now have in Vietnam and the Middle East or anyplace else."64

A decade after the end of the Cold War, US nuclear weapons designers and military planners began pushing for new designs using arguments couched in similar strategic terms. Paul Robinson, the director of Sandia National Laboratory and chairman of the Policy Subcommittee of the Strategic Advisory Group for the commanders in chief of the US Strategic Command has proposed developing a special low-yield "To Whom It May Concern" nuclear arsenal, directed at Third World countries.65 Stephen Younger, director of the Defense Threat Reduction Agency and former associate laboratory director for nuclear weapons at Los Alamos National Laboratory, has argued that in the post-Cold War world, the US needs new kinds of low-yield nuclear weapons because it faces "new threats" and the continued US "reliance on high-yield strategic [nuclear] weapons could lead to self-deterrence, a limitation of strategic options."66

The US "Nuclear Posture Review 2002" recommended continued reliance for the indefinite future on nuclear weapons "to achieve strategic and political objectives," and mandated new facilities for the manufacture of nuclear bombs, research into new kinds of nuclear weapons, new delivery systems, and much more.67 It laid out a new strategy, in which nuclear weapons were to be used to "dissuade adversaries from undertaking military programs or operations that could threaten US interests or those of allies." It named as possible targets Russia, China, North Korea, Iraq, Iran, Syria, and Libya, and opened the door to the use of nuclear weapons to respond to "sudden and unpredicted security challenges."

The Review explains that "the proliferation of NBC [nuclear, biological, chemical] weapons and the means of delivering them poses a significant challenge to the ability of the United States to achieve these goals."68 Even this, though, does not make clear how nuclear weapons in the hands of states in these regions would be a threat to the United States. Michael May, the director emeritus of the Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory (America's second major nuclear weapons laboratory) and Michael Nacht, former assistant director of the US Arms Control and Disarmament Agency in the Clinton administration have done so, explaining that:

Since the cold war, the top US military priority, as stated in congressional testimonies, has been to deploy the world's most effective power projection forces. These forces have been used in the Balkans, the Persian Gulf and central Asia. A power projection force operates in or near hostile territory... Any power projection force needs air bases and ports of debarkation and logistics centers for sustained operations. These facilities must be rented or conquered. Their number is limited—a handful in Iraq, and not many more in east Asia, seven or so in Japan, some bases in South Korea, and a few others. These facilities are highly vulnerable even to inaccurate nuclear missile attacks.69

In short, nuclear weapons in the hands of states opposed to US policy are a constraint on US capability to project military power in their region. As a Bush administration official put it more directly: "It is a real equalizer if you're a piss-ant little country with no hope of matching the US militarily."70

Iran is the current arena of conflict for US policy of restricting the spread of nuclear capabilities to states that it sees as a potential threat. It is one of the "axis of evil" states identified by President Bush in his 2002 speech. He described it as a state that "aggressively pursues" weapons of mass destruction and "exports terror."71 President Bush has declared that the "stated goal" of US policy is that "we do not want the Iranians to have a nuclear weapon, the capacity to make a nuclear weapon, or the knowledge as to how to make a nuclear weapon."72 Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice has clarified US concerns, arguing that "the Iranian regime must not acquire nuclear weapons. The vital interests of the United States, of our friends and allies in the region, and of the entire international community are at risk, and the United States will act accordingly to protect those common interests."73

It is not hard to imagine what "vital interests" of the United States and its "friends and allies in the region" are "at risk." It is clearly important to current conceptions of US interests and those of its clients in the Middle East (for example, Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, United Arab Emirates) that Iran is a major producer of oil and gas—it has almost 10 percent of global oil reserves—and borders on the Caspian Sea, a key oil and gas producing region of the world in its own right.74 A nuclear armed Iran would change the power politics of both regions.

But there is more at stake than a potential loss of US control over significant global sources oil and gas. Henry Kissinger has worried that if Iran were to acquire nuclear weapons it "would be able to use nuclear arsenals to protect [its] revolutionary activities around the world," and in time "all significant industrial countries would consider

nuclear weapons," and "have the ability and incentives to declare themselves as interested parties in general confrontations."75 In short, Kissinger fears that with nuclear weapons other countries would be able to do what presently only the US and handful of other nuclear armed states feel able to do, and this would, he argues, "make the management of a nuclear-armed world... infinitely more complex."

To forestall a nuclear armed Iran, the US has chosen to try to prevent the current Iranian regime from having full control over the nuclear fuel-cycle even for civilian purposes, claiming (rightly) that there is an intrinsic dual-use character of key nuclear technologies, especially uranium enrichment, which allow them to be used for either civilian (nuclear energy generation) or military (nuclear weapons) purposes. But while the US has sought to restrict enrichment technology (and that for separating plutonium, the other material that can be used for making nuclear weapons, from spent nuclear fuel) in the way it has tried to deal with Iran, no such efforts have been directed at other non-nuclear weapons states that have developed uranium enrichment or plutonium separation technologies (for example, Germany, Japan, Holland, and recently Brazil). Should their governments choose, these states could make a nuclear weapon much more quickly than Iran. US Director of National Intelligence John Negroponte noted in early June 2006 that "the estimate we have made is some time between the beginning of the next decade and the middle of the next decade they might be in a position to have a nuclear weapon"-that is, Iran is five to ten years from being able to make a nuclear weapon, should it choose to do so.76

This US concern is a far cry from US policy toward Iran's nuclear ambitions in the late 1970s, when the country was ruled by Reza Pahlavi (the Shah of Iran), a close ally of the United States. Some of the officials in the Bush administration now, most notably Vice President Cheney and Defense Secretary Donald Rumsfeld, were in President's Ford administration and supported a multi-billion dollar deal with Iran to help it build a large nuclear energy industry that would have given it access to material and technology needed for making nuclear weapons.77 This deal was cancelled when the Shah was overthrown in the 1979 revolution.

The cause for concern is the revelation that for almost two decades Iran has had a secret program to enrich uranium; enriched uranium can be used to make nuclear fuel for civil nuclear reactors or at higher levels of enrichment to make fuel for nuclear weapons. Iran's actions are at odds with the commitments it made when it signed the NPT. The International Atomic Energy Agency and the UN Security Council have called on Iran to suspnd all its uranium enrichment activities and resolve outstanding questions about the history and purpose of its nuclear program.78 The US is pushing for the Security Council to impose sanctions and keep open the possible use of force to compel Iran to comply.79 It has been frustrated by opposition from Russia and China to the use of sanctions or force.

Having failed in its initial efforts to muster Security Council support to confront Iran, the US has offered to join Britain, France, and Germany in talks with Iran on its nuclear program, if Iran suspends its uranium enrichment. But there are indications that this may be driven less by recognition of the need to resolve the crisis diplomatically than the compulsion to build international support for a more coercive approach. The *New York Times* reported that:

During the past month, according to European officials and some current and former members of the Bush administration, it became obvious to Mr. Bush that he could not hope to hold together a fractious coalition of nations to enforce sanctions— or consider military strikes on Iranian nuclear sites—unless he first showed a willingness to engage Iran's leadership directly over its nuclear program and exhaust every nonmilitary option.80

Given the course to war over Iraq, it is perhaps no surprise that, as one former US official told the New York Times, "it came down to convincing Cheney and others that if we are going to confront Iran, we first have to check off the box" of talks.81

There are indications that the United States has begun preparing for the use of force against Iran. The *Washington Post* reported on April 9, 2006 that the Bush administration was "studying options for military strikes against Iran." It claimed that

two main options are under consideration, according to one person with contacts among Air Force planners. The first would be a quick and limited strike against nuclear-related facilities accompanied by a threat to resume bombing if Iran responds with terrorist attacks in Iraq or elsewhere. The second calls for a more ambitious campaign of bombing and cruise missiles leveling targets well beyond nuclear facilities, such as Iranian intelligence headquarters, the Revolutionary Guard and some in the government.

The *Post* report claimed additionally that "Pentagon planners are ... contemplating tactical nuclear devices."

In the April 17 issue of the *New Yorker* magazine, veteran reporter Seymour Hersh claimed that "intensified planning for a possible major air attack" had begun and that "Air Force planning groups are drawing up lists of targets, and teams of American combat troops have been ordered into Iran, under cover, to collect targeting data." Hersh revealed that "One of the military's initial option plans, as presented to the White House by the Pentagon this winter, calls for the use of a bunker-buster tactical nuclear weapon, such as the B61-11, against underground nuclear sites." A Pentagon advisor told Hersh of a "resurgence of interest in tactical nuclear weapons among Pentagon civilians and in policy circles."

These reports seem to have been confirmed on April 18, 2006. At a White House press conference, President George Bush was asked "when you talk about Iran, and you talk about how you have diplomatic efforts, you also say all options are on the table. Does that include the possibility of a nuclear strike? Is that something that your administration will plan for?" President Bush replied: "All options are on the table."82

These reports have rightly stirred many fears. Many believe the Bush administration is trying to repeat the strategy it used for mobilizing public support for the war on Iraq. Zbigniew Brzezinski, the hard-line former national security advisor, has warned that "If

there is another terrorist attack in the United States, you can bet your bottom dollar that there also will be immediate charges that Iran was responsible in order to generate public hysteria in favor of military action."83

Brzezinski also pointed out that a US attack on Iran "in the absence of an imminent threat ... would be a unilateral act of war." He argued that

If undertaken without a formal congressional declaration of war, an attack would be unconstitutional and merit the impeachment of the president. Similarly, if undertaken without the sanction of the United Nations Security Council, either alone by the United States or in complicity with Israel, it would stamp the perpetrator(s) as an international outlaw(s).84

A similar logic has played itself out in the case of North Korea, the third state in President Bush's "axis of evil." North Korea was, Bush declared, "a regime arming with missiles and weapons of mass destruction, while starving its citizens." What he did not explain was that North Korea was arming partly as a response to United States threats, including the use of nuclear weapons. The first nuclear threats were made in the Korean War, barely five years after the bombing of Hiroshima and Nagasaki; in 1950, President Truman said the United States would use "every weapon we have" against North Korea if things went badly, and toward the end of the war, in 1953, President Eisenhower declared that the US would "remove all restraints in our use of weapons" if North Korea did not come to terms.85

The Korean War ended in a stalemate, and is still not formally over. Korea was divided, with the US occupying the southern part of the country. Starting in 1957, the US armed its forces in South Korea with nuclear weapons. By the early 1990s, it became clear that North Korea was building a nuclear weapons capability and in March 1993 North Korea announced its intention to withdraw from the NPT. The United States began to consider military action to end the program, including possibly attacking North Korea's nuclear facilities. In early 1994, US Defense Secretary William Perry announced that he had ordered military preparations and warned that the U.S. was looking at "grim alternatives."86 President Clinton later explained that "We actually drew up plans to attack North Korea and to destroy their reactors and we told them we would attack unless they ended their nuclear programmes."87

A 1994 agreement to freeze and dismantle the North Korean nuclear weapons program and prospects for improved US-North Korean relations soon suffered a setback with the victory of the Republicans in the US congressional elections in 1994. The Republicans rejected the deal negotiated by the Clinton administration and sought to end funding for it.88 The Bush Administration took an even harder line with North Korea after coming to power in 2001, including trying to discourage South Korea from improving its relations with the North.89 In the wake of the "axis of evil" speech, the US repeatedly claimed it sought a diplomatic settlement and would not invade North Korea, but would not explicitly rule out attacks on North Korean nuclear facilities.90

With China, Russia, Japan, and even South Korea refusing to accept the US use of force against North Korea, a diplomatic process finally yielded an agreement. In September

2005, North Korea agreed to "abandon all nuclear weapons and existing nuclear programs" and the United States and North Korea committed to "respect each other's sovereignty" and "to normalize their relations." But veteran Korea watcher Selig Harrison reported, "It was no secret to journalists covering the September 2005 negotiations, or to the North Koreans, that the agreement was bitterly controversial within the [US] administration and represented a victory for State Department advocates of a conciliatory approach to North Korea over proponents of "regime change" in Pyongyang."91

It came as no surprise then that the conciliatory posture was short lived. A few days after the agreement was reached, the US Treasury Department imposed severe financial sanctions against North Korea in an effort to isolate the country from the international financial system and squeeze its leadership and economy. The North Korean response was defiance; they prepared a long-range missile test.

This, in turn, prompted former Secretary of Defense William Perry and former Assistant Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter (both of whom served in the Clinton administration) to ask: "Should the United States allow a country openly hostile to it and armed with nuclear weapons to perfect an intercontinental ballistic missile capable of delivering nuclear weapons to US soil?" They argued:

We believe not. ... [T]he United States should immediately make clear its intention to strike and destroy the North Korean Taepodong missile before it can be launched. ... It undoubtedly carries risk. But the risk of continuing inaction in the face of North Korea's race to threaten this country would be greater.92

Others argued that instead of attacking the missile as it was readied for testing, the United States should focus on more important targets—North Korea's nuclear reactors. "Those reactors could produce enough plutonium for several dozen nuclear warheads a year. They must not be allowed to operate. Preemption would make good sense against them."93

On October 9, 2006, North Korea carried out its first nuclear weapons test.94 The failure of US policy could hardly have been more complete.

While Iran and North Korea currently occupy most international attention, there are other sources of nuclear fear. It is no longer just states that want the capability to match the United States. Other political actors have Hiroshima on their minds. There are claims that there is an intercepted message in which Osama bin Laden talks of planning a "Hiroshima" against America.95 After the US invasion of Afghanistan in 2001, a meeting came to light between three scientists from Pakistan's nuclear weapons program and Taliban and al-Qaeda leaders.96 There was a possibility that several others may have had similar ties.97 There are also fears about the security of Pakistan's nuclear facilities, its nuclear weapons, and the fissile materials used to make them.98 It has been suggested that should the present Musharraf regime fall and radical Islamic groups look ready to seize power, the US may try to intervene and capture Pakistan's nuclear weapons.99 The prospect of nuclear terrorism will remain even after the struggle over Iran's nuclear ambitions has been resolved.

# With a Little Help from My Friends

There are some countries that have nuclear weapons and elicit no American fears. Britain and France are obvious examples. But they were already US military allies before they acquired their weapons and this was in the time before nuclear proliferation was a serious concern. Much can be learned by looking at the other more recent cases of where the United States has in fact accepted and even fostered the nuclear ambitions of chosen states. US policy toward the nuclear weapons programs of India, Pakistan, and Israel offers a simple way to see the anomaly that is the attack on Iraq and the threats against Iran.

India began laying the base for its nuclear energy and nuclear weapons program soon after its independence in 1947. Its early progress was facilitated by the US Atoms for Peace Program, which trained nuclear scientists and engineers and provided a research reactor. In the early 1960s, amid American concerns about China's first nuclear weapons test, the US Atomic Energy Commission considered helping India with "peaceful nuclear explosions," which would involve the use of US nuclear devices under US control being exploded in India.100 For their part, senior officials in the State Department and the Pentagon went so far as to consider "the possibilities of providing nuclear weapons under US custody" to India.101 The plan envisaged helping India modify aircraft to drop nuclear weapons, training crews, providing dummy weapons for practice runs and information on the effects of nuclear weapons for use in deciding targets. These ideas were eventually not taken up.

India went ahead with its own nuclear weapons program and in 1974 carried out its first nuclear weapons test. In May 1998, India conducted another five nuclear tests and announced it was now a nuclear armed state. US law required sanctions be imposed on any state that tested nuclear weapons. But they were nominal at best in the case of India.

In spring 2000, President Clinton made the first visit to South Asia by a US president since 1978 and differences on nuclear weapons were set aside. The United States made clear it was willing to pursue a new relationship with nuclear India. A joint statement in 2000 declared that "India and the United States will be partners in peace, with a common interest in and complementary responsibility for ensuring regional and international security."102 One expression was a 2001 agreement to permit greater joint military planning, joint military operations, and US supply of weapons and military technology to India.103

The development of a security alliance between the US and India took another step forward with the January 2004 "Next Steps in Strategic Partnership" agreement. This committed the US and India to "expand cooperation" in civilian nuclear activities, civilian space programs, and high-technology trade, as well as on missile defense. US officials have made clear the purpose of this agreement. A senior official announced that "Its goal is to help India become a major world power in the 21st century.... We understand fully the implications, including military implications, of that statement."104

Former senior US officials have pointed out the inference that is to be drawn from the new US effort to "help India." Robert Blackwill, who served in the Bush administration as US ambassador to India and then as deputy national security adviser for strategic planning, has wondered, for instance, "Why should the US want to check India's missile capability in ways that could lead to China's permanent nuclear dominance over democratic India?"105 His adviser drew a direct analogy to the critical role of US support for the nuclear programs of Britain and France during the Cold War and argued that

If the United States is serious about advancing its geopolitical objectives in Asia, it would almost by definition help New Delhi develop strategic capabilities such that India's nuclear weaponry and associated delivery systems could deter against the growing and utterly more capable nuclear forces Beijing is likely to possess by 2025.106

This plan took another step forward with the July 18, 2005 joint statement by President Bush and Prime Minister Manmohan Singh of Indian. The two leaders announced a deal in which the US would change its own laws and try to amend international controls that for 30 years have restricted nuclear trade with India. This deal, if approved by the US Congress and the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG), will enable India to strengthen both its civil and military nuclear capability.

The history of Pakistan's nuclear weapons program tells a similar story about how far the United States will go in turning a blind eye to proliferation where a state seeking nuclear weapons is willing to support what the US sees as key interests. Pakistan set out to make nuclear weapons in the early 1970s, in part driven by fears about India's nuclear ambitions. The US tried to stop Pakistan from acquiring the basic technology to make highly enriched uranium and to separate plutonium.107 But the 1979 Soviet invasion of Afghanistan and Pakistan's willingness to support the US in its proxy war against the Soviet Union changed that. The US lifted its non-proliferation sanctions on Pakistan, poured billions of dollars of economic and military aid into the country, and supported the military dictatorship of General Mohammad Zia-ul-Haq. The nuclear weapons program was no longer an issue, as Leonard Weiss, the former staff director of the US Senate's Governmental Affairs Committee said in testimony to Congress:

the lifting of sanctions against the Pakistanis coupled with a \$3.2 billion aid package sent them the message that they could continue with their nuclear weapons acquisition activities with the U.S. government doing little to stand in their way as long as they continued funneling assistance to the mujahideen and did not embarrass us by setting off a nuclear explosion.108

It took the end of the Afghan war and collapse of the Soviet Union for sanctions to be restored on Pakistan.109 By then, Pakistan had acquired nuclear weapons and radical Islam had taken root.

Through the 1990s, Pakistan faced a growing economic and political crisis, a spiraling debt burden, a growing balance of payments problem, and increasingly militant Islamist groups. Pakistan was described as on its way to becoming a "failed state"; General Anthony C. Zinni, commander in chief of US Central Command (which encompasses Pakistan) worried in 2000 that "If Pakistan fails we have major problems... hardliners could take over, or fundamentalists or chaos."110 One fear was that victory for radical Islam or chaos in Pakistan could mean its nuclear weapons falling into the hands of groups hostile to US interests in the Middle East, or globally. But no action was taken. After the 9/11 attacks, the United States needed Pakistan's support to wage war against the Taliban and al-Qaeda in Afghanistan. The US rescheduled hundreds of millions dollars of Pakistan's debt, approved a \$300 million credit line for private investors, over \$100 million to help patrol borders and fight drug trafficking, and \$600 million in foreign aid.111 In June 2003, coinciding with an official visit by President Pervez Musharraf, the United States rewarded Pakistan's support in the "war against terrorism," with a further \$3 billion aid package, of which half was military support.112

Washington has been willing to overlook Pakistan's continued development of nuclear weapons and testing of ballistic missiles. It has also been muted in its response to the sale of uranium enrichment technology to Iran, North Korea, and Libya (and perhaps other states) and in some of these cases even a nuclear weapons design, by A. Q. Khan, a key figure in Pakistan's nuclear weapons program.113 After A. Q. Khan confessed, General Musharraf placed him under house arrest and at the same time pardoned him.

Yet there is, of course, an even more telling example of US support for a state that has acquired nuclear weapons in the face of international opposition. It is the one country in the Middle East that has nuclear weapons and elicits no American fears: Israel. Israel now has the largest nuclear arsenal outside of the five major nuclear weapons states; it is believed to have up to 200 nuclear weapons, long-range ballistic missiles as well as aircraft capable of delivering nuclear weapons, and submarine-launched nuclear cruise missiles.114 There have been repeated demands from the international community that Israel give up its nuclear weapons and sign the NPT. It is the only state in the Middle East that is not a signatory to the Treaty. There are also longstanding calls for the Middle East region to become a nuclear weapon free zone. A 1998 UN General Assembly Resolution on the Middle East called on "the only state in the region that is not a party to the NPT to accede without further delay and not to develop, produce, test or otherwise acquire nuclear weapons."115 One hundred and fifty-eight states supported the call. Only two states were opposed: Israel and the United States.

The United States supports Israel despite Israeli policies and actions that in another country it would condemn and seek to reverse. Israel has still not ended its occupation of the Palestinian territories captured in 1967. It prepared to use nuclear weapons in its 1973 war.116 In 1982, Israel's invasion of Lebanon led to the deaths of about 20,000 people.117 Israel has had a policy of assassinations and bombings directed against Palestinian leaders in third countries, including an October 1985 attack on the headquarters of the Palestine Liberation Organization in Tunis, with US-supplied jets, in which over 70 people were killed.118

The US has extended economic and military support also. It has given \$70–80 billion dollars of military and economic aid to Israel over the past two decades, and currently gives Israel well in excess of \$3 billion a year. Israel also has access to information on US military technologies.119 It may even have had access to US and French nuclear weapons design and test expertise.120 This cooperation has become closer over time. In 1998, the US signed a Memorandum of Agreement with Israel committing it to "enhancing Israel's defense and deterrent capabilities" and "upgrading the framework of the US–Israel strategic and military relationship, as well as the technological cooperation between them."121 This included a US commitment to provide "ways and means of assuring and increasing Israel's deterrent power by supplies of modern technology and weapons systems."122 It is hard to read this as anything but active US support of Israel's nuclear weapons capabilities.

# **Toward Freedom from Nuclear Fear**

American novelist and critic E. L. Doctorow has suggested that in the 60 years since the atomic bomb was first built and used, nuclear weapons have become a central part of the politics, economy, and culture of the United States: "We have had the bomb on our minds since 1945. It was first our weaponry and then our diplomacy, and now it's our economy. How can we suppose that something so monstrously powerful would not, after years, compose our identity?"123

The fear of this "monstrously powerful" technology, captured vividly in the image of the mushroom cloud, makes it amenable to manipulation by political leaders to mobilize public support.

But the bomb as weapon, diplomacy, economy, and identity has not gone unchallenged in all this time. Many seek to free themselves from nuclear fears. The anti-nuclear and peace movement has been a powerful force in American politics. In particular, it has been a fundamental obstacle confronting American leaders whenever they have considered using nuclear weapons. A testament to their power is evident in the judgment by McGeorge Bundy, President Kennedy's national security advisor, that "no president could hope for understanding and support from his own countrymen if he used the bomb."124

The proof of its success is evident in the change in public perceptions about nuclear weapons over the past 60 years. Widespread support now exists for the elimination of all nuclear weapons and a rejection of their use. A 2005 poll found that 66 percent of Americans believe no nation should have nuclear weapons, and 60 percent of younger people, those aged 18 to 29 years, now disapprove of the bombing of Hiroshima.125

At the same time, key officials who have held responsibility for preparing to wage nuclear war for the United States have become public critics of nuclear weapons. As secretary of defense, Robert McNamara was a nuclear cold warrior responsible for a large build up of the nuclear arsenal in the 1960s. He was a key player in the Cuban missile crisis, when the United States threatened to launch nuclear war against the Soviet Union. Given the catastrophic character of such a war, many believe it was perhaps the most dangerous moment in the history of humanity. McNamara now says "I

would characterize current US nuclear weapons policy as immoral, illegal, militarily unnecessary, and dreadfully dangerous."126

No opponent of US nuclear weapons policy is perhaps more striking than General Lee Butler, who had responsibility for all US Air Force and Navy nuclear weapons as commander in chief of the US Strategic Air Command (1991–1992) and then of the US Strategic Command (1992–1994). Butler now believes that "nuclear war [has] no politically, militarily or morally acceptable justification."127

In the face of public demands for the elimination of nuclear weapons and support for this goal from prominent former officials, why does the United States keep nuclear weapons and insist on its right and willingness to use them? General Butler has offered an explanation. It is a rare first hand account of the darkness at the heart of the nuclear weapons complex:

I have no other way of understanding the willingness to condone nuclear weapons except to believe that they are the natural accomplices of visceral enmity. They thrive in the emotional climate born of utter alienation and isolation. The unbounded wantonness of their effects is a perfect companion to the urge to destroy completely. They play on our deepest fears and pander to our darkest instincts.

For Butler, the continued reliance on nuclear weapons by the United States is due to the nuclear complex. The institutions that make and plan to use nuclear weapons are, he says, "mammoth bureaucracies with gargantuan appetites and global agendas... beset with tidal forces, towering egos, maddening contradictions, alien constructs and insane risks."

Today, the United States both clings to its nuclear weapons and rightly lives in fear of the bomb it first brought into the world and tried to use to establish its dominance. The elimination of nuclear weapons cannot succeed as long as the US is insistent on retaining and improving its nuclear arsenal, supports the nuclear ambitions of its friends and allies, and tries to deny these weapons only to those it sees as enemies. In a world in which the United States insists that nuclear weapons are fundamental to its power and security, and that of its friends and allies, no argument can reliably persuade others to give up these weapons (or not acquire them in the first place).

To add to the danger from states that seek to emulate the US and the other nuclear weapon states by developing the capacity to wage nuclear war, and so gain national power and prestige, there is now the threat of nuclear-armed Islamist political groups and movements. For these religious zealots, nuclear weapons may represent the ultimate tool with which to confront the United States and force a change in its policies.

To end the nuclear danger in all its forms will require people everywhere to put down the banners of nation and faith and embrace a greater shared identity. This was recognized 50 years ago, in the words of this manifesto by Albert Einstein and Bertrand Russell: We have to learn to think in a new way. We have to learn to ask ourselves, not what steps can be taken to give military victory to whatever group we prefer, for there no longer are such steps; the question we have to ask ourselves is: what steps can be taken to prevent a military contest of which the issue must be disastrous to all parties?... We appeal as human beings to human beings: Remember your humanity, and forget the rest.128

#### **CHAPTER 5: MIAN**

1 Secretary of State Colin Powell. "Press Remarks with ForeignMinister of Egypt Amre Moussa," Cairo, Egypt, 24 February 2001 www.state.gov/ secretary/former/powell/remarks/2001/933.htm. 2 CNN Late Edition With Wolf Blitzer 29 July 2001. 3 Richard Clarke, Against All Enemies: Inside America's War on Terror (New York: Free Press, 2004) 30-31. 4 Nicholas Lemann, "How it Came to War," New Yorker 31 March 2003. 5 Julian Borger, "How I Created the Axis of Evil," Guardian 28 January 2003. 6 David E. Sanger, "The State of the Union: The Overview; Bush, Focusing On Terrorism, Says Secure US is Top Priority," New York Times 30 January 2002. 7 The President's State of the Union Address, 29 January 2002 www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/01/20020129-11.html. 8 JimLobe, "Dating Cheney'sNuclear Drumbeat" www.tomdispatch.com/ index.mhtml?pid=9301. 9 President Bush Delivers Graduation Speech at West Point, New York, 1 June 2002 www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/06/20020601-3.html. 10 Frederick S. Dunn, Bernard Brodie, Arnold Wolfers, Percy E. Corbett, and William T.R. Fox, The Absolute Weapon: Atomic Power and World Order (New York: Harcourt, Brace, and Company, 1956) 5. 11 Michael Smith, "Blair Planned Iraq War from Start," Sunday Times 1 May 2005. 12 Baron Gellman and Walter Pincus, "Depiction of Threat Outgrew Supporting Evidence," Washington Post 10 August 2003. 13 "Deputy SecretaryWolfowitz Interview with Sam Tannenhaus," Vanity Fair 9 May 2003 www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/2003/tr20030509depsecdef0223.html. 14 Remarks by the Vice President to the Veterans of Foreign Wars 103rd National Convention, 26 August 2002 www.whitehouse.gov news/releases/2002/08/20020826.html. 15 Judith Miller, et al. "US Says Hussein Intensifies Quest for A-Bomb Parts," New York Times 8 September 2002. 16 CNN Late Edition With Wolf Blitzer 8 September 2002. 17 CBS: Face the Nation 8 September 2002. 18 Remarks by the President on Iraq, Cincinnati Museum Center-Cincinnati Union Terminal, Cincinnati, Ohio, 7 October 2002 www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/10/20021007-8.html. 19 National Security Strategy of the United States 2002: 14. 20 PIPA, Americans on the Conflict with Iraq 2 October 2002 www.pipa.org/OnlineReports/Iraq/IraqConflict Oct02/IraqConflict percent20Oct02 percent20rpt.pdf. 21 Warren P. Strobel, Jonathan S. Landay, and John Walcott, "Some in Government Doubt Iraq Evidence; Say Administration Hawks Have Exaggerated the Threat," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette 9 October 2002. 22 Paul Pillar, "Intelligence, Policy, and the War in Iraq," Foreign Affairs March/April 2006: 15-27.

23 Pillar 21-22.

24 Mark Mazzetti, "Prewar Intelligence Ignored, Former CIA Official Says," New York Times 22 April 2006.

Chapter from Achin Vanaik (editor), Selling US Wars (Interlink Publishing, 2007)

25 Pillar 22. 26 US Congress Joint Resolution 114, 11 October 2002 usgovinfo.about.com/library/weekly/bliragreshouse.htm. 27 The President's State of the Union Address, 28 January 2003 www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/01/20030128-19.html. 28 State of the Union Address, 2003. 29 Michael Dobbs, "U.S. had Key Role in Iraq Build-Up," Washington Post 30 December 2002. 30 Dobbs. 31 Patrick E. Tyler, "Officer Say U.S. Aided Irag in War Despite Use of Gas," New York Times 18 August 2002. 32 Don Van Natta, "Bush Was Set on a Path to War, Memo by British Adviser Says," New York Times 27 March 2006. 33 Remarks by the President in Address to the Nation, "President Says Saddam Hussein Must Leave Irag Within 48 Hours" www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/03/20030317-7.html. 34 Barton Gellman, "Irag's ArsenalWas Only on Paper," Washington Post 7 January 2004. 35 Baron Gellman and Walter Pincus, "Depiction of Threat Outgrew Supporting Evidence," Washington Post 10 August 10 2003. 36 Project for a New American Century (PNAC) Statement of Principles www.newamericancentury.org/statementofprinciples.htm. 37 PNAC Statement of Principles. 38 Niall Ferguson, The Colossus: The Rise and Fall of the American Empire (New York: Penguin, 2004) 29. 39 Eqbal Ahmad, "Introduction," in Phyllis Bennis and Michel Moushabeck, eds. Beyond the Storm (New York: Olive Branch Press, 1991) 12-13. 40 Richard Barnett, Roots of War: The Men and Institutions Behind U.S. Foreign Policy, (New York: Penguin, 1971) 267. 41 Program on International Policy Attitudes, Misperceptions, the Media and the Iraq War 2 October 2003 65.109.167.118/ pipa/pdf/oct03/IragMedia Oct03 rpt.pdf. 42 Program on International Policy Attitudes, Americans on WMD Proliferation 15 April 2004 www.pipa.org/OnlineReports/ WMDProliferation/ WMD Prolif Apr04/WMDProlif Apr04 rpt.pdf. 43 America's Place in the World 2005, Research Center for the People & the Press, November 2005 people-press.org/reports/display.php3?PageID=1016. 44 Kai Bird and Lawrence Lifschultz, Hiroshima's Shadow (Stony Creek: Pamphleteers Press, 1998) xxxviii. 45 See for instance some of the essays in Bird and Lifschultz 237-311. 46 A. J. Muste, "Has it Come to This?" in Bird and Lifschultz 311. 47 Daniel Ellsberg, "Call to Mutiny," in E. P. Thompson and Dan Smith, eds. Protest and Survive (New York: Monthly Review Press, 1981) iv. 48 Lawrence Wittner, One World Or None: The Struggle Against the Bomb: A History of the World Nuclear Disarmament Movement, 3 volumes (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1993, 1997, and 2003) vol. 1, 58. 49 Wittner. 50 Spencer R. Weart, Nuclear Fear: A History of Images (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1988) 242. 51 Wittner, vol. 1, 59. 52 Robert Jay Lifton and Greg Mitchell, Hiroshima in America: A Half Century of Denial (New York: Avon Books, 1995) 361. 53 Lifton and Mitchell 268. 54 "The Day After," Museum of Broadcast Communications www.museum.tv/archives/etv/D/htmlD/dayafterth/dayafter.htm. 55 Alessandra Stanley, "Television Review: Countering Terrorists and a Dense Daughter," New York Times 28 October 2003. 56 Neil Amdur, "The Twist for 24 May be in Its Ratings," 14 January

2006.

57 Martin Sherwin, A World Destroyed: Hiroshima and the Origins of

Chapter from Achin Vanaik (editor), Selling US Wars (Interlink Publishing, 2007)

the Arms Race (New York: Vintage Books, 1987) 221. 58 Gregg Herken, The Winning Weapon: The Atomic Bomb in The Cold War 1945–1950 (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1982). 59 Richard Rhodes, The Making of the Atomic Bomb (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1986) 500. 60 The Evaluation of the Atomic Bomb as a Military Weapon: The Final Report of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Evaluation Board for Operation Crossroads, 30 June 1947; www.trumanlibrary.org/whistlestop/ study\_collections/ bomb/large/documents/fulltext.php?fulltextid=27. 61 The Evaluation of the Atomic Bomb. 62 General Curtis Le May, JCS, "Study of Chinese Communist Vulnerability," April 1963 www.gwu.edu/~nsarchiv/ NSAEBB/NSAEBB38/ document6.pdf. And see "Destruction of Chinese Nuclear Weapons Capabilities," by G.W. Rathjens, US Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, 14 December 1964 www.gwu.edu/~nsarchiv/ NSAEBB/NSAEBB1/nhch6\_1.htm. 63 Peter A. Clausen, Nonproliferation and the National Interest: America's Response to the Spread of Nuclear Weapons (New York: Harper Collins, 1993) 93-94. 64 Cited in Peter Metzger, The Atomic Establishment (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1972) 54. For US planning for use of nuclear weapons against Vietnam, see Peter Hayes and Nina Tannenwald, "Nixing Nukes in Vietnam," Bulletin of Atomic Scientists May/June 2003: 52-59, and the declassified documents on US military planning for use of nuclear weapons, website of Public Education Center www.publicedcenter.org/stories/vietnam-nukes. 65 C. Paul Robinson, AWhite Paper: Pursuing A NuclearWeapons Policy for the 21st Century (Sandia National Laboratory, 22 March 2001) www.sandia.gov/media/whitepaper/2001-04-Robinson.htm. 66 Stephen M. Younger, Nuclear Weapons in the Twenty-First Century, LAUR-00-2850, (Los Alamos National Laboratory, 27 June 2000). 67 Excerpts from 2002 Nuclear Posture Review www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/policy/dod/npr.htm. 68 2002 Nuclear Posture Review. 69 Michael May and Michael Nacht, "The Real Nuclear Threat is to America's Bases," Financial Times 22 September 2005. 70 Bill Keller, "The Thinkable," New York Times 4 May 2003. 71 State of the Union Address, 2002. 72 Nazila Fathi, David E. Sanger, and William J. Broad, "Iran Reports Big Advance in Enrichment of Uranium," New York Times 12 April 2006. 73 Statement by Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice 31 May 2006 www.state.gov/secretarv/rm/2006/67088.htm. 74 Michael Klare, ResourceWars: The New Landscape of Global Conflict (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2001). 75 Henry Kissinger, "A Nuclear Test for Diplomacy," Washington Post 16 May 2006. 76 "Iran Bomb 'Within Next 10 Years'," BBC 2 June 2006 news.bbc.co.uk/go/pr/fr/-/2/hi/middle\_east/5039956.stm. 77 Dafna Linzer, "Past Arguments Don't Square With Current Iran Policy," Washington Post 27 March 2005. 78 UN Security Council Presidential Statement 29 March 2006, UNSC, S/PRST/2006/15 www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2006/sc8679.doc.htm. 79 Peter Baker, "Iran's Defiance Narrows US Options for Response," Washington Post 13 April 2006. 80 David E. Sanger, "For Bush, Talks with IranWere a Last Resort," New York Times 1 June 2006. 81 Sanger, "For Bush." 82 President Bush Nominates Rob Portman as OMB Director and Susan Schwab for USTR, White House 18 April 2006 www.whitehouse.gov/ news/releases/2006/04/20060418-1.html.

83 Zbigniew Brzezinski, "Been There, Done That," Los Angeles Times 23

April 2006.

Buy book at http://www.interlinkbooks.com/

Chapter from Achin Vanaik (editor), Selling US Wars (Interlink Publishing, 2007)

84 Brzezinski, "Been There." 85 Walter Pincus, "N. Korean Nuclear Conflict Has Deep Roots 50 Years of Threats and Broken Pacts Culminate in Apparent Atomic Test," Washington Post 15 October 2006. 86 R. Jeffrey Smith, "Perry Sharply Warns North Korea," Washington Post 31 March 1994. 87 Elaine Monaghan, "Clinton Planned Attack on Korean Nuclear Reactors," Times (London) 16 December 2002. 88 Steven Greenhouse, "Republicans Oppose Deal with Koreans," New York Times 27 November 1994. 89 Howard French, "Seoul Fears U.S. Is Chilly About Detente with North," New York Times 25 March 2001. 90 Guy Dinmore and Andrew Ward, "Pyongyang Warns of 'Total War' if US Attacks Nuclear Facilities: US 'Retains Options,'" Financial Times 7 February 2003. 91 Selig S. Harrison, "North Korea: A Nuclear Threat—Is Kim Jong II ready to provoke a regional crisis? An exclusive account of what Pyongyang really wants," Newsweek International 16 October 2006. 92 Ashton B. Carter and William J. Perry, "If Necessary, Strike and Destroy: North Korea Cannot Be Allowed to Test This Missile," Washington Post 22 June 2006. 93 Michael E. O'Hanlon and Mike Mochizuki, "Preemption and North Korea," Washington Times 28 June 2006. 94 David Sanger, "North Korea Says It Tested a Nuclear Device Underground" New York Times 9 October 2006. 95 James Rosen, Stephen Engelberg, "Signs of Change in Terror Goals Went Unheeded," *New York Times* 14 October 2001. 96 John F. Burns, "Pakistan Atom Experts Held Amid Fear of Leaked Secrets," New York Times 1 November 2001. 87 Douglas Frantz, James Risen, and David E. Sanger, "Nuclear Experts in PakistanMay Have Links to Al-Qaeda," New York Times 9 December 2001. 88 Douglas Frantz, "US and Pakistan Discuss Nuclear Security," New York Times 1 October 2001. 89 Seymour Hersh, "Watching the Warheads," New Yorker 5 November 2001. 90 George Perkovich, India's Nuclear Bomb (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999) 52-53. 91 Perkovich 92. 92 US-India Relations: A Vision for the 21st Century, White House website www.pub.whitehouse.gov/uri-res/I2R?urn:pdi:// oma.eop.gov.us/2000/3/21/25.text.1. 93 Alan Sipress, "US Seeks to Lift Sanctions on India: Aim is to Bolster Military Relations," Washington Post 12 August 2001. 94 "US Unveils Plans to Make India 'major world power,'" Reuters 26 March 2005. 95 Robert D. Blackwill, "A New Deal For New Delhi," Wall Street Journal 21 March 2005. 96 Ashley Tellis, India as a New Global Power: An Action Agenda for the United States (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2005) 35. 97 Leonard S. Spector, Nuclear Proliferation Today (New York: Vintage Books, 1984) 70-110. 98 Leonard Weiss, "Testimony on the A. Q. Khan Network," House Committee on International Relations, Subcommittee on International Terrorism and Nonproliferation 25 May 2006. 99 Dennis Kux, "Pakistan," in Richard Haass, ed., Economic Sanctions and American Diplomacy (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 1998) 157-176. 100 Dana Priest, "An Engagement in 10 Time Zones," Washington Post 29 September 2000.

101 MichaelWines, "Leasing, if Not Building, an Anti-Taliban Coalition,"

New York Times 18 November 2001.

102 David E. Sanger, "Bush Offers Pakistan Aid, But No F-16's," New York Times 25 June 2003.

103 William J. Broad, David E. Sanger, and Raymond Bonner, "A Tale of Nuclear Proliferation: How Pakistani Built his Network," *New York Times* 12 February 2004.

104 "Israeli Nuclear Forces, 2002," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists* September/October 2002.

105 UN General Assembly Resolution, A/RES/53/80, Risk of Nuclear Proliferation in the Middle East, 4 December 1998.

106 See Seymour M. Hersh, *The Samson Option: Israel's Nuclear Arsenal and American Foreign Policy* (New York: Random House, 1991). 107 Jay Ross, "War Casualties Put at 48,000 in Lebanon," *Washington* 

Post 3 September 1982.

108 Frank J. Prial, "Israeli Planes Attack PLO in Tunis," New York Times 2 October 1985.

109 Stephen Green, *Living By the Sword: America and Israel in theMiddle East, 1968–1987* (London: Faber and Faber, 1988).

110 Eric Arnett, "Implications of the Comprehensive Test Ban for Nuclear Weapons Programmes and Decision Making," in Eric Arnett, ed., *Nuclear Weapons After the Comprehensive Test Ban: Implications for Modernisation and Proliferation* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1996) 15.

111 US-Israel Memorandum of Agreement 31 October 1998, Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Monterey cns.miis.edu/research/ wmdme/isrl moa.htm.

112 Howard Diamond, "New US-Israeli Strategic Dialogue Announced; Israel Acquires New Submarine," *Arms Control Today* July/August 1999. 113 E. L. Doctorow, "The State of Mind of the Union," *Nation*, 22 March 1986: 327–332.

114 Lawrence Wittner, "The Power of Protest," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists* July/August 2004, and see his 3-volume book, *The Struggle Against the Bomb*.

115 Will Lester, "Poll: Most in US Oppose Nuclear Weapons," AP 31 March 2005.

116 Robert S. McNamara, "Apocalypse Soon," *Foreign Policy* May/June 2005: 29–35.

117 Lee Butler, "The False God of Nuclear Deterrence," *Global Dialogue* I.2 (Autumn 1999).

118 The Russell-Einstein Manifesto 9 July 1955 www.pugwash.org/ about/manifesto.htm.